
 
 

Historic District Commission  
 

AGENDA 

 

Tuesday, July 20, 2021 4:30 PM City Hall, 2nd Floor Council Chambers 

 

The public may join the meeting online or at City Hall in the 2nd Floor Council Chambers. To access the 

meeting online, visit www.zoom.us/join or call (888) 475-4499 (toll-free) and enter the Meeting ID: 824 

1448 9213. If you encounter any issues accessing this meeting, please call (603) 209-4697 during the 

meeting.  

 

 

1. Call to Order and Roll Call 

2. Minutes of May 19, 2021 

3. Public Hearing: 

COA-2021-05 – 122 & 124 Water St – Demolition and Construction of Homeless Shelter – 

Applicant Hundred Nights Inc., on behalf of owner Green Diamond Group LLC, proposes to demolish 

two structures on the property located at 124 Water St (TMP# 585-028-000) and construct a 3 story, 

15,000 sf homeless shelter that will be partially located within the Downtown Historic District at 122 

& 124 Water St. Waivers are requested from Sec. XV.A.2.b.2 and XV.D.2.b.5 of the HDC Regulations 

regarding fence height and use of vinyl siding. The 124 Water St property is ranked as a Non-

Contributing Resource and is located in the Business Growth and Reuse district. 

 
4. Staff Updates 

a) List of 2021 Administrative Approvals as of June 30, 2021 

5. New Business 

6. Upcoming Dates of Interest  

a) Next HDC Meeting: August 18, 2021 

b) HDC Site Visit: August 18, 2021 (To be confirmed) 

7. Adjourn 
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City of Keene 

New Hampshire 
 

 

HISTORIC DISTRICT COMMISSION 

MEETING MINUTES 

 

Wednesday, May 19, 2021 4:30 PM Remote Meeting via Zoom 

 

Members Present: 

Andrew Weglinski, Chair  

Russ Fleming, Vice Chair 

Hope Benik 

Hans Porschitz 

Councilor Workman 

Tia Hockett, Alternate 

 

Members Not Present: 

Sam Temple 

Peter Poanessa, Alternate 

Dave Bergeron, Alternate 

 

 

Staff Present: 

Mari Brunner, Planner 

 

 

 

 

 

Chair Weglinski read a prepared statement explaining how the Emergency Order #12, 

pursuant to Executive Order #2020-04 issued by the Governor of New Hampshire, waives 

certain provisions of RSA 91-A (which regulates the operation of public body meetings) 

during the declared COVID-19 State of Emergency.   

 

 

1) Call to Order and Roll Call 

 

Chair Weglinski called the meeting to order at 4:31 PM. Roll Call was taken. 

 

Chair Weglinski invited Tia Hockett to act as a voting member for the meeting. Ms. 

Hockett accepted.  

 

2) Minutes of April 21, 2021 

 

Russ Fleming made a motion to accept the minutes of April 21, 2021 as presented. Hope 

Benik seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.  

 

3) Public Hearings: 

 

COA-2021-02 - 17-23 Mechanic St – Lead Paint Abatement - Applicant and 

owner Greenwald 2 LLC proposes to install vinyl siding over the existing wood 

siding and trim on the buildings located at 17-23 Mechanic St (TMP# 554-082-

000). A waiver is requested from Sec. XV.B.3.b.4 of the HDC Regulations to allow 
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the use of vinyl siding. The property is ranked as a Contributing Resource and is 

located in the Central Business District.  

 

Chair Weglinski read the applicant’s request and asked for staff recommendation on 

completeness of the application.  

 

Mari Brunner reported that the Applicant had requested exemptions from providing 

a site plan and building elevations, as no changes are proposed to the site and the 

only changes to the building include a change in the exterior materials. She went on 

to state that in place of elevations, the applicant had submitted photographs of the 

building facades to show existing conditions. Staff recommended that the 

Commission grant the requested exemptions and accept the application as 

“complete.” 

 

Hans Porschitz made a motion to accept the application as complete. Mr. Fleming 

seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.  

 

Chair Weglinski opened the public hearing and invited the applicant and owner 

Mitch Greenwald of Greenwald 2 LLC to present on his application. 

 

Mr. Greenwald stated that he and his son purchased the aforementioned buildings in 

2010, noting that they were in very poor condition on both the interior and exterior, 

and had experienced a lot of damage. He and his son managed to turn the buildings 

around by renovating almost all apartments and doing significant re-painting. He 

went on to state that when they originally purchased the buildings they were flaking 

red paint, which may have been a missed indication that there was an issue. 

 

Mr. Greenwald reported that in early April they were informed that a small child 

who lives in one of the apartments had tested positive for lead, which triggered a 

process that brought in a state investigator and a risk assessor. He went on to state 

that they relocated the resident and the child had since recovered; however, they are 

now faced with lead remediation and an estimated cost of $7,500 to replace a 

windowsill and two doors in the aforementioned apartment. Additionally, the risk 

assessor noticed that on the exterior of the building, under multiple layers of latex 

paint, there was lead paint. Mr. Greenwald stated he was given a number of options 

which included: 

1. Removing and replacing all the siding, expensive disposal of materials and 

repainting, estimated at $400,000 

2. Repair, scrape, paint and encapsulate all surfaces, estimated at $200,000 

3. Cover all surfaces with vinyl siding and sheet metal, estimated at $100,000 

 

Mr. Greenwald reported that there is no state or federal money available unless they 

go into all apartments and they are all lead remediated, which would mean all 

tenants would be displaced. Given all that information and after weighing all the 

options, he stated the chosen solution is to install vinyl siding for both buildings. 
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Mr. Greenwald reported that he found a contractor that is lead certified to do the 

work, which is an additional cost as well.  

 

He went on to explain that they selected a similar color to the wood siding already 

on the building and stated the new siding would cover the present wood siding that 

is worn out and cracked. He added that the more damaged areas may require the 

wood to be removed, and in that case, plywood would be added and vinyl siding 

placed over top.  

 

Mr. Greenwald noted that from a distance you won’t be able to tell a difference 

other than the fact that the buildings will look significantly better, thus improving 

the neighborhood. He referred to pictures of surrounding neighborhood buildings 

that he had taken, most of which have vinyl siding, which he stated gave him 

confidence that the building would fit in with what’s already there.  Mr. Greenwald 

then shared several pictures of the buildings he owns from multiple angles, and 

pointed out the two architectural wood trim features that would be removed, 

encapsulated, and put back to preserve the history. He pointed out that with the poor 

condition of the wood, encapsulating it wouldn’t improve it like vinyl would. He 

again assured the commission that, when finished, the building will not look 

different. Lastly, he showed the proposed products they would use and price 

estimates for each option.  

 

Chair Weglinski invited the commission to ask questions.  

 

Mr. Fleming asked if the risk assessor was someone from the state agency and if he 

went into other units. Mr. Greenwald replied that the state sent out an investigator 

and then a small group of risk assessors went in and did a detailed analysis. He 

added that all they were interested in was the one apartment where the child was 

living and they did not go into any of the other apartments. That one apartment has 

been flagged and cannot be rented until it has been totally remediated. He also 

mentioned that the other buildings do not have children.  

 

Chair Weglinski asked, with regards to the vinyl siding option, how the windows 

and trim would be handled and if they plan to extend the window trim out to avoid 

it sitting behind the new siding. Mr. Greenwald requested that his contractor speak 

to the question. Todd Russel, owner of Connecticut River Valley Abatement and 

Contracting, stated that the existing clapboards on the building are flush with the 

window trim on the outside, so they will take white coil stock and form it around 

the window trim, and it will appear exactly as it does currently.  

 

Chair Weglinski asked the gauge of the coil stock. Mr. Russel replied that he 

believed they will be using 0.024 and they will custom bend each piece and form it 

to the existing trim. He added that the architectural features will be removed, de-

leaded in his shop, repainted with correct paint and then placed back on the 

building. Mr. Russel reiterated that the building will look the same when the work 

is done.  
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Mr. Porschitz asked if they had plans to add additional insulation, noting that the 

recess of the trim may be less pronounced if they do. Mr. Russel stated the building 

will be wrapped in Tyvek and taped off, which is part of the sealing process to 

encapsulate the wood, and no insulation will be added.   

 

Councilor Workman joined at 4:57 pm.  

 

There being no further questions, Chair Weglinski invited staff comments.  

 

Ms. Brunner stated the applicant had done a thorough job of reviewing the request 

and went on to cover the highlights. She said the 23 Mechanic Street building is 

original to the site and was a single-family home that was later converted for use as 

multi-family. The 17-19 Mechanic Street building was originally located elsewhere 

in Keene, and later on moved to its present location. The buildings most likely 

provided housing for the families of factory workers in Keene. Ms. Brunner 

mentioned that both buildings are fairly old and built in the late 1800’s or early 

1900’s, and both have lead paint on the exterior. She went on to state that because 

the request includes adding vinyl siding, which is generally prohibited in the 

historic district, it required review by the HDC as well as the issuance of a waiver.  

 

Ms. Brunner reported the applicable regulations include Section XV.B.1 – Building 

Rehabilitation: Primary and Contributing Resources. The standard states that the 

removal of historic materials or alteration of features that characterize a building or 

structure shall be avoided. Deteriorated historic features significant to the building 

or structure shall be repaired, rather than replaced. If replacement is necessary due 

to extreme deterioration, the new feature shall match the historic in size, design, 

texture, color and, where possible, materials. The new feature shall maintain the 

same visual appearance as the historic feature.  

 

She went on to state that the applicant was proposing to cover all exterior materials 

and features of the building, including exposed clapboard siding, window sills, 

casing, and trim, and all other exterior trim with either vinyl siding, vinyl trim, 

white aluminum coil stock, or encapsulating paint in order to comply with a state-

mandated lead abatement process. She felt that, overall, the applicant had made an 

effort to match the reveal of the siding and preserve its historical features. She 

mentioned that cut sheets are included in the packet for the proposed materials, 

including vinyl siding and the coil stock.  

 

Ms. Brunner stated the other applicable standard is section XV.B.3 – Building 

Rehabilitation: Primary and Contributing Resources. She stated these standards 

relate to wood (siding and architectural trim), and more specifically to character-

defining architectural trim which shall be retained and repaired when technically 

and economically feasible. If the trim is sufficiently deteriorated replacement is 

warranted, and the new trim shall match the original in size, scale, placement, 
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detailing, and ideally material. If substitute material is used, it shall convey the 

same visual appearance as the historic trim.  

 

She noted that the only two pieces of trim that were proposed to be preserved were 

the wood trim features located on the porches of the buildings. She reiterated that 

those features would be taken down and encapsulated with paint and preserved, 

while the rest of the trim would be covered with aluminum coil stock. Additionally, 

the last standard states that vinyl and aluminum siding are prohibited. Ms. Brunner 

noted this is where the applicant was requesting a waiver. She referred to the 

applicant’s submission in the packet, noting his waiver request, a quote to show the 

cost for the proposed treatment, and a letter from his contractor that shows the two 

other possible treatments and costs to compare.  

 

Chair Weglinski opened public comment.  

 

There being no questions or comments, Chair Weglinski closed the public hearing 

and began HDC deliberations.  

 

Chair Weglinski stated it was clear that the owner had made attempts to maintain 

the existing siding as best as possible and it seems to be a forced remediation. With 

material prices escalated he understood the hardship with trying to replace the 

siding with wood as it originally exists. He expressed that he had no issue with the 

vinyl but did have an issue with the coil stock, which at 0.019 is the thinnest gauge 

you can get and wouldn’t allow the same detail that you see now on the building. It 

is also prone to oil canning. He wondered if there was any way they could avoid the 

coil stock and use another material.  Chair Weglinski added that he was 

appreciative that the architectural wood elements would be removed, de-leaded and 

reapplied.  

 

Mr. Porschitz agreed with the Chair’s concern about the coil stock and wondered as 

well if there was a way to mitigate that situation.  

 

Chair Weglinski asked for additional questions or discussion. He reopened the 

public hearing so the applicant could answer their questions.  

 

Mr. Greenwald thanked them for pointing out the concern with regards to the coil 

stock and suggested his contractor answer. Mr. Russel stated the coil stock with 

vinyl siding on homes is the industry standard and mentioned they had done it on 

historic homes in the past. He went on to state that the only detail they would cover 

up would be if there were piano key type trim on the top of the building. He 

mentioned that they could purchase heavier gauge metal for the coil stock but it 

would take away from the design. Mr. Russel noted that, if done right, the metal 

does lay flat. He then stated that if they were to encase with wood or composite 

wood, the cost and labor charge would be substantially more than the cost of the 

aluminum.  
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Mr. Greenwald reported that during board deliberations he and Mr. Russel had 

revised the window treatment to meet concerns of the commission. Mr. Russel 

explained that they could add another block of wood to overlay the existing trim, 

which would give it more design and a raised appearance, so the vinyl would be 

butting up to the window. He noted that the changes would enhance what the 

building is now and Mr. Greenwald stated the process will make a better product in 

the end.  

 

Discussion ensued about the gauge of the coil stock with Chair Weglinski leaning 

towards 0.024 as a better product if trying to maintain as much of the original 

character of the property as possible.  

 

Mr. Fleming stated he was in favor of the wood for the trim and wondered if they 

could compromise and change coil stock thickness around higher traffic areas such 

as doors, but not so much on windows and higher areas that not everyone will see.  

 

Mr. Russel and Mr. Greenwald agreed and noted that they could make those 

changes happen. 

 

There being no additional questions, Chair Weglinski closed the public hearing and 

opened board deliberations.  

 

Mr. Porschitz liked the compromise of having the window trim doubled up and a 

0.024 gauge for the high traffic areas, and felt that would be an acceptable 

compromise to support a vinyl finish.  

 

Discussion ensued about where to use the thicker coil stock gauge and what would 

trigger a 0.024 versus a 0.019. There was general agreement on pronounced 

window reveal.  

 

Mr. Fleming made a motion to grant a waiver from Section XV.B.3.b.4 of the HDC 

Regulations to allow the use of vinyl siding and approve COA-2021-02 for the 

installation of vinyl siding over the existing wood siding and trim on the buildings 

located at 17-23 Mechanic Street (TMP# 554-082-000), all as presented in the 

application and supporting materials submitted to the Community Development 

Department on April 28, 2021 with the following conditions: 

 

1. The reveal of the windows will be increased using ¾” wood backing. 

2. A higher-gauge, 0.024 aluminum coil stock will be used on entrances and 

any features that are 10” width or greater. 

 

Furthermore, that they are doing this on the basis of the need for lead abatement 

of the exterior paint as well as the economic hardship of alternatives, and under 

the recognition that the property is at the extreme edge of the Historic District.  

 

Mr. Porschitz seconded the extended motion, which passed unanimously.  
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Mr. Greenwald stated his interaction with the HDC was very positive and thanked 

them for their input.  

 

COA-2014-06, Modification #2 – 166 West St – Mixed-Use Building Design 

Changes - Applicant DB Architects LLC, on behalf of owner Flyboy Realty LLC, 

proposes to modify the design of the mixed-use building on the property located at 

166 Washington Street (TMP# 576-002-000). A waiver is requested from Sec 

XV.D.2.b.5 of the HDC Regulations to allow the use of vinyl siding on new 

construction. This property is not ranked and is located in the Central Business 

Limited District. 

 

Chair Weglinski read the applicant’s request and asked for staff recommendation on 

completeness of the application.  

 

Ms. Brunner stated staff recommended that the commission accept the application 

as complete.  

 

Mr. Porschitz made a motion to accept the application as complete with the change 

that it’s 166 West Street, not Washington Street. Mr. Fleming seconded the motion, 

which passed unanimously.  

 

Chair Weglinski invited Dan Bartlett of DB Architects LLC to present on his 

application. Mr. Bartlett was present on behalf of the owner, Flyboy Realty LLC. 

 

Mr. Bartlett, of 185 Winchester Street, stated the project had been approved by the 

commission last fall and now requires some minor tweaks. An approximate location 

of the proposed new mixed-use building on Gilbo Avenue was shown and Mr. 

Bartlett stated that the subdivision and site plan had been previously approved by 

the Planning Board, noting that his particular site plan was not changing. He next 

showed the elevations that the commission approved last fall, including a waiver for 

the use of vinyl siding on the upper level. Mr. Bartlett reported that the main issue 

was a change in configuration of the roof which will now be a straight gable at both 

ends, as opposed to a hipped roof.  

 

Mr. Bartlett went on to explain that the project had been under a fairly 

comprehensive design process since last August and construction designs started 

last winter. The owner has a major tenant of the building who, in the interim 

between schematic design and construction drawings, decided to flip the floor plan. 

This posed the issue of the elevator placement which ended up having to stay on the 

North end of the building instead of being flipped like the rest of the plan. 

Ultimately, the roof design had to change because of clearance for the elevator, 

which wouldn’t fit under the hipped roof. 

 

Mr. Bartlett mentioned that the owner wants the building to maintain symmetry so 

the North and South ends are the same. He then showed a side by side comparison 
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of the previously approved design and the modified design, again pointing out that 

the hipped roof was eliminated and in its place would be a straight gable roof. He 

explained that the gable roof ends cannot have shingles so it requires vinyl siding, 

and thus the reason for requesting a waiver from the commission.  He mentioned 

that the siding would match the color of the already approved vinyl siding, but it 

would be a board and batten style in a vertical orientation. Additionally, the 

windows shifted several inches and the door placement, due to the elevator, but the 

general design intent changed very minimally. Mr. Bartlett stated part of waiver 

request is based on cost and maintenance, and hoped since the job had already been 

approved for vinyl siding that the same criteria would apply for the roof vinyl 

siding. 

 

Chair Weglinski opened questions for the commission.  

 

Mr. Porschitz asked if the proportions of the upper triangle on the gable end had 

decreased in size from the triangle on the previously approved design. Mr. Bartlett 

replied that the size had decreased because the roof pitch had become slightly 

steeper in the new design due to the elevator, which requires a certain amount of 

head room above for emergency exits. He added that the reconfiguration of the roof 

took away the triangle so he added it back in to emulate the previous design, but 

couldn’t get it to be exactly the same because the triangle was previously a function 

of the hipped roof configuration.  

 

Tia Hockett and Russ Fleming left the meeting at 6:00pm. Quorum was still met 

with 4 board members present.  

 

Chair Weglinski asked for questions form the board. There being none, he asked 

staff to present on the application.  

 

Ms. Brunner stated in October 2020, the HDC approved a request to renovate the 

former Friendly’s Building located at 166 West Street and construct a two story, 

12,300-sf mixed-use building on the south end of the site facing Gilbo Avenue. 

Following the HDC’s review of this request, the Planning Board approved a site 

plan application for this same project on October 26, 2020. In addition, the Planning 

Board approved a subdivision in March 2021 which separated the parcel into two 

lots. The southern portion of the site where the new mixed-use building will be built 

is now located on a separate lot from the former Friendly’s building. She noted that 

they are referring to it as the 166 West Street building because it will not have an 

address until the foundation is put in.  

 

She went on to state the current request is to modify the design of the roof from a 

‘hipped gable’ to a full gable to allow for the installation of an elevator shaft at the 

north end of the building, move the main entrance on the east façade of the building 

further to the south, move the entrance and one upper story window on the north 

façade of the building further to the east, and enlarge the entry canopy on the north 

building facade. In addition, the applicant proposes to install vinyl siding in a 
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“vertical board-and-batten” pattern on the gabled walls of the roof. A waiver is 

requested from Section XV.D.2.b.5 of the HDC Regulations to allow the use of 

vinyl siding on new construction.  

 

Mrs. Brunner stated that the relevant standards of the HDC regulations include 

section XV.D.2 – Construction of new buildings or structures. This regulation states 

that the shape, scale and fenestration of new buildings or structures shall respect the 

established historic architectural character of the surrounding area. Ms. Brunner 

reported that the changes the applicant proposed were relatively minor with the 

location change of the main entrance on the east façade of the building resulting in 

the entrance being slightly off-center with respect to the windows on the first and 

second stories of the building. Additionally, shifting the entrance on the north 

façade of the building further to the east would shift the location of one of the 

center windows on the second floor further to the east, and enlarge the entrance 

canopy in order to keep the canopy centered with respect to the roof gable. Ms. 

Brunner noted that changes to the fenestration on the east and north building 

facades were reported by the Applicant as being necessary in order to comply with 

building code requirements and other design constraints. 

 

She then reported that the second standard relevant to the application included 

section XV.D.2 – Construction of new buildings or structures, sub-sections b-4 & b-

5. This standard states that the exterior cladding shall be of materials that are 

common in the district. Acceptable materials include brick, stone, terra cotta, wood 

and metal. Wood shingles, wooden clapboards, concrete clapboards and brick are 

also acceptable types of siding. Additionally, materials commonly referred to as 

“vinyl siding” are inappropriate contemporary materials and are therefore 

prohibited for use on new construction in the Historic District.” 

 

Ms. Brunner stated that as part of the original approval of the building, the HDC 

approved the use of red GlenGery brick for the siding material on the first floor of 

the mixed-use building, a 7-foot tall band of horizontal vinyl siding for the second 

story in a “sandstone” color, and dark gray architectural shingles for the hipped 

gable roof. In order to permit the use of vinyl siding in new construction, the HDC 

granted a waiver at that time.  

 

She went on to state that the current request is to change the overall design of the 

roof from a hipped gable to a full gable in order to accommodate an elevator shaft 

at the north end of the building. Vertical board-and-batten style vinyl siding is 

proposed for the exterior cladding of the gable walls in a matching sandstone color. 

At its peak, the gable wall would be about 34 feet tall on the south elevation and 33 

feet tall on the north elevation. Ms. Brunner noted it was a fairly large increase in 

vinyl siding and that staff felt the original design was more in line with the goal of 

the Historic District, and therefore would encourage the board to ask the applicant if 

any thought had been given to adding fenestration or ornamentation to the gable 

wall to add more visual interest and break up the massing of the façade.  
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Ms. Brunner went on to state that a waiver had been requested from Section 

XV.D.2.b.5 of the HDC Regulations to allow the use of additional vinyl siding on 

the gable walls of the mixed-use building. She noted that the Applicant’s waiver 

request was included in the packet. For supporting materials the applicant submitted 

a cost comparison that was prepared in October 2020 by the contractor to show the 

difference in cost between vinyl siding ($26,174), pre-finished cement board 

($52,000), and cedar clapboards ($78,114).  

 

There being no questions for staff, Chair Weglinski opened public comment.  

 

Chair Weglinski stated the commission isn’t looking to critique design but  

asked about the design going from a recessed gable with a hip or shed roof to a full 

gable roof, and if there was a reason for choosing that design over going to a hip 

from the eave to the previous point of the recessed gable front.  

 

Mr. Bartlett stated the elevator is smack up against the North wall of the building so 

any kind of hip that starts that low wouldn’t work with the design. He added that he 

tried everything he could to get away from a full elevator but it ended up being 

essential. Additionally, bringing the gable close to the street would contribute to 

requirements of space between the building and the sidewalk.  

 

Chair Weglinski asked if a tower or roof penetration would be needed for the 

elevator. Mr. Bartlett replied that the change in the roof configuration was the only 

way to do it attractively and would accommodate all elevator requirements. He 

noted that he had worked through many options with the elevator people and no 

tower will be added.  

 

Mr. Bartlett encouraged the commission to walk around the Historic District and 

look at 2 story gable buildings, mentioning that there are a lot of plain gables. He 

felt the plain gables are an understated sense of New England and that the several 

different materials on the proposed building, 3 on the gable and 2 on the eave ends, 

were a bit busy.  

 

Chair Weglinski asked if the North and South upper space is attic or cathedral 

behind the gable. Mr. Bartlett stated there’s an 8ft ceiling on the second floor and 

on top of that are standard roof trusses.  

 

Chair Weglinski closed the public hearing and began board deliberations.  

 

Discussion ensued about the triangle size. Mr. Porschitz wondered if there was a 

different way to break up the vinyl siding so the upper triangle could increase and 

bring it closer to the original that was previously proposed. Chair Weglinski 

hesitated to comment on design feeling that it was outside of the commission’s role, 

but added that he did not agree with applying fake historical elements on a new 

building to mimic old historical elements. Ms. Brunner stated that the building is in 

an area where they want to see the look and feel of downtown extended, so that’s 
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where the staff’s reserve comes from. She also added that the Planning Board 

wouldn’t be reviewing the design of the building because it’s in the Historic 

District, so it is within the commission’s role to comment on and review the design 

of the building.  

 

Chair Weglinski asked staff to clarify their concerns and propose any 

recommendations. Ms. Brunner stated that she had consulted with the Community 

Development director and referred to an established standard that the Planning 

Board uses, which is to make sure that they are breaking up the massing and scale 

of large or blank facades, especially those facing the streets. She offered no 

recommendation for solutions.  

 

Chair Weglinski reopened the public hearing. He asked the applicant if there was 

mechanical equipment and where it was located. Mr. Bartlett replied that there is 

equipment located in the basement and the exterior equipment is limited to 

condensing units on the West side of the building, which are totally concealed. 

 

Chair Weglinski closed the public hearing and opened board deliberations.  

 

Chair Weglinski understood staff’s concern but hesitated to persuade the applicant 

to add design elements to a brand new building based on the standards they adhere 

to.  

 

Mr. Porschitz asked if staff would see a difference with regards to the façade if the 

lower edge of the upper triangle was moved to be closer to where it was in the 

previous design. He noted that would reduce vertical blank space and cover more of 

the louvre above it. He added that he was not in favor of adding design elements, 

only adjusting the ratio with the triangle.  

 

Chair Weglinski reopened public comment and asked the applicant if he had 

suggestions on adjusting the triangle closer to its original appearance to break up 

the facade, without changing the actual gable end itself. Mr. Bartlett stated he could 

do a 6 ft band of vertical siding so the horizontal and vertical sidings would be 

about the same height, and the triangle would be about the same size as the original 

version. He added that he could also introduce another pattern or material in the 

triangle area that is grid-like, although it would be a lot going on.  

 

Mr. Bartlett stated that he had been on the HDC and cares deeply about what Keene 

looks like, and does his very best to make his buildings look as good as he can. He 

mentioned that there had been many agencies designing with him, which is healthy, 

but also difficult to take on ideas just because everyone likes them. Mr. Bartlett 

added that he’s having to conform to a regulation that none of the other buildings on 

the blocks had to conform too, and noted that the building is in the middle of two 

huge bank parking lots.  
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Chair Weglinski stated that he would adhere to the standards and felt they were 

being met, and reported that he was not comfortable critiquing the building design.  

 

Mr. Porschitz clarified that he did not feel more design elements had to be added, he 

only requested that the triangle size be adjusted to become closer to its previous 

size.  

 

Discussion ensued about ways in which the triangle could be brought back closer to 

what it was previously. Mr. Bartlett felt confident that he could use a change of 

material and texture with regards to the siding to accommodate that request and 

create a look that lowers the line of the louver and enlarges the triangle. He stated 

that he would get a revised drawing to the commission.  

 

Chair Weglinski felt the approval needed to go back to the HDC since they were 

asking him to deviate from what he presented. Mr. Bartlett stated they had just 

received approval for foundation and would begin digging within days. He noted 

that it would be disruptive and costly to have delays in the progress of work and 

respectfully requested they trust him to do his job and do something that’s fitting 

and appropriate based on the discussions they’d had. Mr. Porschitz supported that 

approach.  

 

Chair Weglinski closed the public hearing and opened board deliberations. 

 

Mr. Porschitz stated the architect seemed to understand their concerns and felt 

comfortable that he would appropriately address them.  

 

Chair Weglinski made a motion to grant a waiver from Section XV.D.2.b.5 of the 

HDC Regulations to allow the use of vinyl siding on new construction and approve 

COA-2014-06 Modification #2 for alterations to the design of the mixed-use 

building, all as presented in the building elevations identified as “166 West Street / 

Gilbo Ave Building Elevations” prepared by DB Architects at a scale of 3/16 inch = 

1 foot, dated October 16, 2020 and last revised on April 8, 2021, with the following 

condition: 

1. Submittal of a revised elevation for the south and north building façades that 

shows the design of the gable wall.    

 

Councilor Workman seconded the motion.  

 

Chair Weglinski expressed concerned about leaving it up to staff to make the final 

decision and also noted liability on the commission for approving something that 

won’t be reviewed or approved once the revised design is submitted. Mr. Porschitz 

reiterated that he felt confident that the architect and staff could achieve an acceptable 

outcome, based on the discussions had during the meeting.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.   
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4) Staff Updates 

 

Ms. Brunner stated City Council voting would take place the following night on the 

Land Development Code, which will include the amendments the commission voted on 

last month.  

 

5) New Business 

 

There was no new business.  

 

6) Upcoming Dates of Interest 

a. Next HDC Meeting: June 16, 2021 

b. HDC Site Visit: June 16, 2021 (To be confirmed) – Chair Weglinski 

stated the HDC site visit is tentatively set for 4pm. Ms. Brunner stated there 

were no current applications for the next meeting..   

 

 

7) Adjourn 

 

Chair Weglinski thanked everyone and adjourned the meeting at 7:13 PM. 

 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Nicole Cullinane, Minute Taker 

 

Reviewed and edited by Mari Brunner, Planner 
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COA-2021-05 – 122-124 Water St. – Demolition and Construction of Homeless Shelter 
 
Request:  
Applicant Hundred Nights Inc., on behalf of owner Green Diamond Group LLC, proposes to 
demolish two structures on the property located at 124 Water St (TMP# 585-028-000) and 
construct a 3 story, 15,000 sf homeless shelter that will be partially located within the Downtown 
Historic District at 122 & 124 Water St. Waivers are requested from Sec. XV.A.2.b.2 and 
XV.D.2.b.5 of the HDC Regulations regarding fence height and use of vinyl siding. The 124 Water 
St property is ranked as a Non-Contributing Resource and is located in the Business Growth and 
Reuse district. 
 
Background:  
The property located at 124 Water St. is 
currently the site of two buildings that 
have most recently been used as 
outbuildings for Tom’s Automotive 
Service (located outside the Historic 
District at 122 Water St.). The building 
closest to Water St., “Building 1,” is a two 
story wood-framed building clad in vinyl 
siding with an asphalt shingle roof. This 
building was built in 1884; however, it is 
ranked as a Non-Contributing Resource 
because it has lost its architectural 
integrity over time.  
 
The building located toward the rear of 
the lot is a single story building with 
concrete masonry walls on three sides, 
a wood clad front façade, and a flat roof. 
This building was built circa 1950 for use 
as a warehouse, and is ranked as a Non-
Contributing Resource.  
 
The current request is to demolish the two existing structures located at 124 Water St. and the 
existing structure at 122 Water St., which is outside the Historic District. The Applicant proposes 
to merge these two parcels and construct a 3-story, 15,000 sf building that will be used as a 
homeless shelter. This shelter will be partially located within the Downtown Historic District. 
 
Waivers are requested from Section XV.D.2.b.5 of the HDC Regulations to allow the use of vinyl 
siding in new construction and Section XV.A.2.b.2 to allow for the installation of a fence along the 
street frontage that is greater than four feet in height. Per Section III.D.2 (“Construction of a new 
building or structure”) and Section III.D.4 (“Removal, relocation or demolition of an existing 
building or structure”) of the HDC Regulations, this request is classified as a “Major Project” for 
review by the Historic District Commission. 
 
Completeness: 
Staff recommend that the Commission accept the application as “complete.” 
 
Application Analysis: 
The following is an analysis of the relevant standards of the HDC Regulations.  

Figure 1. Aerial image of the properties located at 122 and 

124 Water Street (outlined in black). The 124 Water Street 

property, located in the Downtown Historic District, is 

shaded in yellow. 
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SECTION XV.E. – DEMOLITION  

 
c) – Design Standards Non-Contributing or Incompatible Resources 

“1) Demolition, or partial demolition, of a building or structure categorized as a 
Non-Contributing or an Incompatible Resource shall be allowed, provided 
the following occurs: 

 Applicant shall apply for and receive approval for a Certificate of 
Appropriateness for the construction of a new building or structure 
at the site prior to or in conjunction with the consideration of an 
application for demolition by the Historic District Commission. Any 
new construction must adhere to the Design Standards for 
Construction of New Buildings or Structures in these regulations 
and will be evaluated by the Historic District Commission against 
those standards.” 

 
The Applicant proposes to completely demolish two existing structures that are located within the 
Downtown Historic District on the property located at 124 Water St. Both of these structures are 
ranked as Non-Contributing Resources. The first structure, “Building 1,” was built in 1884 and is 
shown in Figure 2. This building is a wood-frame structure that has lost many of its architectural 
features over time, including window openings that were boarded up, wood clapboard siding that 
was replaced with asphalt shingles and later with vinyl siding, and trim that was either removed 
or not maintained. The second structure, “Building 2,” was built in 1950 for use as a warehouse, 
and is shown in Figure 3. This building is a low, single story CMU building with a wood-clad front 
façade and a flat roof. The massing, scale, placement of the building on the lot, and the lack of 
significant architectural features contribute to its ranking as a “Non-Contributing” Resource. 
 

 
     

The Applicant proposes to demolish the Tom’s Automotive Service building located on the 
adjacent property at 122 Water St. along with the two existing structures located at 124 Water St. 
and replace them with one, three story building that will straddle both properties. This new 

Figure 2. Street view image from May 2012 of 

Building 1 located at 124 Water Street (view from 

Water Street looking northeast). 

Figure 3. Street view image from November 2019 

of Building 2 located at 124 Water Street (view 

from Community Way looking east). 
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structure will have a building footprint of 5,000 sf (15,000 sf gross floor area) and will be used as 
a homeless shelter. The Applicant has submitted an application to the HDC for evaluation of the 
proposed new building under the HDC’s design standards for new construction (see following 
sections of this staff report). This standard appears to be met.  
 
 

SECTION XV.A – STREETSCAPE AND BUILDING SITE 

 
 
2. – Fences Walls, Posts, and Site Features 

 “b) Design Standards 
2) New fences or walls shall be simple in design and shall complement the 

materials and design of the building(s) on the site and the character of the 
site itself. Fences and walls along the street frontage shall be no higher 
than four feet, unless it can be documented that a higher fence existed 
historically.” 

 
Currently, there is an existing fence on the 122 Water St. site which screens the site from adjacent 
properties (see Figure 5, left image). There are no historic fences, walls, or posts present on the 
124 Water St. property. The Applicant proposes to replace the existing vinyl sections of the fence 
on the 122 Water St. property with 6 ft. cedar fencing and install a 6 ft. cedar fence around the 
remaining perimeter of the two properties in order to screen the courtyard and parking area from 
the road and adjacent properties.  
 
The Applicant has submitted a waiver request to allow for a fence that is 6 ft. tall along the street 
frontage, noting that the purpose of the fence is to screen on-site activities from view from the 
road. This waiver request is included in the project narrative, which is included as an attachment 
to this staff report. It is also worth noting that under the recently adopted Land Development Code, 
all parking lots, outdoor activity areas, or waiting areas associated with this use (homeless shelter) 

Figure 4. Image of the proposed site plan for the Hundred Nights homeless 

shelter. 
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will be required to be screened from adjacent properties and from public rights-of-way. While this 
requirement will not go into effect until September 1st, the Applicant’s proposal to install a 6 ft. 
solid fence for screening is consistent with the criteria established by the Planning Board and City 
Council for congregate living and social service uses.  
 
 

 
In making a determination as to whether to grant this waiver request, the HDC should find that 
each of the HDC waiver criteria have been met. These criteria are listed below. 
 

“Sec. X     Waivers   
In a case where: 
A.        Strict application of these regulations would result in a particular and 

exceptional difficulty or undue hardship upon the owner of the affected 
property; and 

B.        An alternative design or materials meets the design objectives stated in 
these regulations and in the Historic District Ordinance equally well or 
better than would strict compliance with these regulations; and 

C.        The waiver may be granted without substantial detriment to the intent of 
these regulations and the Historic District Ordinance, and the public 
good.   

 
The HDC may waive strict compliance with these regulations where the HDC has 
determined that the above criteria have been met.  To request a waiver an applicant 
must submit a request in writing and cite the specific regulation or standard and the 
reason(s) it cannot be met.” 
 

3. – Lighting 
“b) Design Standards 
1) Lighting fixtures and poles shall be compatible in scale, design and 

materials with both the individual and surrounding properties. 
2) Only full cut-off fixtures shall be used. 
3) The location, level and direction of lighting shall be appropriate for the 

character of the area in which it is situated.” 

 
The Applicant proposes to install five, 12 ft. pole-mounted lights in the parking area and along the 
interior courtyard walkway. The proposed light fixtures are shown on the submitted Lighting Plan 

Figure 5. Images of existing vinyl fencing with brick columns on the 122 Water St. site (left) and 

proposed solid cedar fencing for the perimeter of the 124 Water St. site (right). 
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and are also shown below in Figure 6. In the project narrative, the Applicant notes that these lights 
were chosen to match the style of the lights on the adjacent property located at 92 Water St. 
(Cityside Apartments). The proposed lights are full cut-off fixtures with decorative aluminum poles 
and post tops with a polyester powder coat finish. This standard appears to be met.  

 
 

4. – Walkways, Driveways, Alleys, and Parking Areas  
“b) Design Standards 
1) Every effort shall be made to retain the location and configuration of 

historic driveways, walkways and alleys, as well as their historic materials, 
if granite, marble or brick.” 

 
The Applicant proposes to close the existing asphalt curb cut on Water St. and use the existing 
curb cut on Community Way (a private driveway) as the single point of access to the site for 
motorized vehicles. In the project narrative, the Applicant notes that due to the merging of the two 
properties, two separate access points for vehicles are no longer needed. However, a walkway 
will be added to provide pedestrian access to the site from Water Street in the approximate 
location of the former curb cut. In addition, there is an existing gravel curb cut/access point from 
Water Street that is partially located on the southeast portion of the site. This curb cut is part of 
an easement that provides access to a gravel parking area on the adjacent property located 
directly to the east (0 Cypress Street). The Applicant does not propose any changes to this 
existing access point.  
 

 

Figure 6. Excerpt from the cut sheet submitted by the applicant of the proposed light fixture. 
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“4) New onsite parking, if required, shall be unobtrusive, with appropriate 
screening and landscaping, and shall preserve any character-defining 
features of the site. Grading shall not dramatically alter the topography of 
the site or increase water runoff onto adjoining properties.” 

 
The Applicant proposes to screen the parking area from Water St. and adjacent properties with a 
6 ft. solid cedar fence. Four shade trees will be planted between the fence and Water St. to provide 
additional screening. The Applicant proposes an on-site drainage system to capture runoff from 
the parking area through a series of catch basins that will connect to the drainage system on 
Water St. In addition, the Applicant has stated that the overall impervious cover on the site is 
decreasing by about 20%, and will be submitting a drainage report to the Planning Board in order 
to demonstrate that there will be no increase in the volume or velocity of runoff from the site as a 
result of the proposed development. This standard appears to be met.  

 
“6) For new construction, and on sites with residences or converted 

residences, every effort shall be made to locate parking behind the 
building(s). Parking shall be located to the rear of the backline of the 
building or the backline of the main block of the building, as applicable.” 

 
The Applicant proposes to provide a parking area with 24 spaces to rear of the new building, as 
shown on the proposed site plan. This number of parking spaces is required in order to meet the 
current zoning ordinance, which requires one parking space for every two beds. In meetings with 
staff, the Applicant has stated that the need for parking on the site is expected to be lower than 
24 spaces due to the fact that clients of the shelter do not drive, and the spaces will therefore only 
be utilized by staff and volunteers. For this reason, the Applicant may request a reduction in the 
number of required parking spaces on the site after the Land Development Code has gone into 
effect, which would reduce the overall size of the parking area.  
 
 

SECTION XV.D – NEW CONSTRUCTION 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Figure 7. A rendering of the proposed new building that was submitted by 

the Applicant. 
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2. Construction of new buildings or structures 
“b) Design Standards 
1) New buildings or structures shall be sited so that the existing pattern of the 

historic streetscape —setbacks, spacing, lot coverage, scale, massing, 
height, orientation—in which they are located is not disrupted.” 

 
The Applicant proposes to site the new building in the same location on the lot as the existing 
Tom’s Automotive Service building, on the corner of Water Street and Community Way. The 
proposed new building will be located 5 feet from the Water Street property line and 10 feet from 
Community Way. The building is “L” shaped and a small portion of it will extend into the Downtown 
Historic District. The scale and massing of the new building, which is proposed to be three stories 
tall, is taller and larger than the previous buildings on the site. However, the height and 
scale/massing is in keeping with surrounding properties, including the 3 story building located at 
92 Water Street, the 2-½ story building located across the road at 113 Water Street, and the 2 
story industrial building located across the road at 131 Water Street.  
 
The building will be oriented with the main entrance facing the interior courtyard. Historically, 
many of the buildings along Water St. have had main entrances that face the road with walkways 
that lead directly to the main entrance from the sidewalk. However, due to the proposed use of 
the new building, the Applicant is proposing to orient the main entrance away from the road to 
prevent queuing / congregating within the public right of way. Although the entrance will not face 
the road, a pedestrian walkway is proposed to connect the sidewalk on Water Street to the main 
entrance. This walkway will lead to a gate in the wood fence, as shown in the rendering in Figure 
7 on the previous page.  

 
2) The shape, scale and fenestration of new buildings or structures shall 

respect the established historic architectural character of the surrounding 
area.  

 
The Applicant proposes to construct a three story building with horizontal and board-and-batten 
clapboard siding with a gable and hip roof. The proposed windows are double-hung, six over six 
windows that will be vertically aligned. An image of the south elevation, which will face Water St., 
is shown in Figure 8. The shape and scale of the building is similar to the Cityside building located 
across Community Way from the proposed new building. The shape (but not the scale) is also 
similar to the building located across the street at 113 Water St., and the scale (but not the shape) 
is smaller than the industrial building located across the street at 131 Water St.  
 

 
Figure 8. Image of the proposed south (Water St.) elevation submitted by the Applicant. 

21 of 50



 

 
3) New buildings or structures shall take into account the historic 

relationships of existing buildings and site features on the site. 
 

The Applicant proposes to site the new building in the same location on the lot as the existing 
Tom’s Automotive Service building on the corner of Water Street and Community Way, thereby 
maintaining the relationship of the building to existing buildings on adjacent properties. This 
standard appears to be met.  

 
4) Exterior cladding shall be of materials that are common in the district. 

Acceptable materials include brick, stone, terra cotta, wood and metal.  
Wood shingles, wooden clapboards, concrete clapboards and brick are 
also acceptable types of siding. 

 
The Applicant proposes to use a mix of materials that are commonly found in the Historic District 
as shown on the materials sheet that was submitted with the application. These materials include 
cedar wood clapboard siding in two colors on the first and second stories, vinyl siding on the third 
floor, wood trim on the first and second floors, vinyl trim on the third floor, a gray stone veneer at 
the main entry, and dark gray asphalt shingles for the roof. A waiver is requested to allow for the 
use of vinyl siding on the third floor (see standard #5, below).  
 
Due to the fact that any future modifications to the exterior cladding would not be subject to review 
by the Historic District Commission, staff recommend including a condition of approval to require 
that any future changes in the exterior materials of the building prior to project completion be 
reviewed by the Planning Board for conformance with the City’s Site Development standards for 
Architecture and Visual Appearance.  

   
5) Materials commonly referred to as “vinyl siding” are inappropriate 

contemporary materials and are therefore prohibited for use on new 
construction in the Historic District.” 

 
The Applicant proposes to install vinyl siding on the third floor of the new building as a cost-saving 
measure. A waiver request from the above standard was submitted as part of the project narrative, 
which is included as an attachment to this staff report.  
 
In making a determination as to whether to grant this waiver request, the HDC should find that 
each of the HDC waiver criteria have been met. These criteria are listed below. 
 

“Sec. X     Waivers   
In a case where: 
A.        Strict application of these regulations would result in a particular and 

exceptional difficulty or undue hardship upon the owner of the affected 
property; and 

B.        An alternative design or materials meets the design objectives stated in 
these regulations and in the Historic District Ordinance equally well or 
better than would strict compliance with these regulations; and 

C.        The waiver may be granted without substantial detriment to the intent of 
these regulations and the Historic District Ordinance, and the public 
good.   
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The HDC may waive strict compliance with these regulations where the HDC has 
determined that the above criteria have been met.  To request a waiver an applicant 
must submit a request in writing and cite the specific regulation or standard and the 
reason(s) it cannot be met.” 

 
Recommendation: 
If the Board is inclined to approve this request, the following language is recommended for a 
motion: 
 

Grant waivers from Sections XV.A.2.b.2 and Section XV.D.2.b.5 of the HDC Regulations 
to allow for a fence along the street frontage that is greater than four feet in height and to 
allow the use of vinyl siding on the third story of the new building; and 
 
Approve COA-2021-05 for the demolition of two structures on the 124 Water St. property 
and the construction of a new building, as presented on the plan set identified as 
“Proposed Site Hundred Nights Shelter, 122 & 124 Water Street, Keene NH 03431” 
prepared by Brickstone Land Use Consultants at a scale of 1 inch = 20 feet and dated 
May 21, 2021 with the following condition: 
 

1. Any requests to change the exterior materials of the new building prior to the 

issuance of a final certificate of occupancy shall be reviewed by the Planning Board 

for conformance with the City’s development standards for Architecture and Visual 

Appearance. 
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City of Keene 
HISTORIC DISTRICT COMMISSION 

 
Application for Certificate of Appropriateness 

Hundred Nights Shelter  
122-124 Water Street 

Keene, NH 
 

Property Owner: 
Green Diamond Group, LLC 

143 Centre Street 
East Sullivan, NH  03450 

 
June 28, 2021 

 
Project Narrative 
 

Hundred Nights, Inc. has an option to purchase the land and buildings located at 
122-124 Water Street in Keene. The lots are in the Business, Growth and Re-Use district 
(BGR). Both properties are also in the SEED district and the Downtown Railroad 
Property Redevelopment district. 124 Water Street is in the Historic District. 

122 Water Street is a 0.33 acre lot containing a single story CMU building which 
formerly housed Tom’s Auto Service, an auto repair garage. It was constructed in the 
1930’s. It is surrounded on two sides by paved and gravel parking areas.  

124 Water Street is a 0.29 acre lot containing two buildings; a wood framed 
building believed to have been constructed in 1920; and a CMU building believed to have 
been constructed in 1950. The existing buildings have been deemed non-contributing 
resources in the Historic District due to lack of integrity. The buildings are surrounded by 
gravel parking areas. 

The three existing buildings are proposed to be demolished to allow for 
construction of a new three story building for Hundred Nights Shelter. The proposed 
building at 5000 sf per floor, will house up to 48 beds for homeless individuals and 
families and provide a resource center within the facility. This facility will replace the 
existing shelter at 17 Lamson Street and the two overflow sites currently used at nearby 
churches. The new facility will provide a single permanent facility for the shelter and 
resource center. 

 
Demolition   

  
 The proposed plan is to merge the two properties and demolish the existing 
buildings. At 124 Water Street, Building 1, a two story wood framed building fronting on 
Water Street, is approximately 24’ x 30’ and contains 1152 sf of useable area. It is clad in 
white vinyl siding with a black asphalt shingle roof. See photos attached. 
 Building 2 at 124 Water Street is a single story CMU building constructed circa 
1950. It has a flat roof with red painted walls and is in serious disrepair. See attached 
photos.  
 The building at 122 Water Street is a single story CMU building with a flat roof. 
It is painted red. This building was an auto repair garage. See attached photos. 
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 2 

 
 
124 Water Street, Building 1 
 

  
 East Elevation 
 
 
 

 
 North Elevation 
 
 
 

 
 South and West Elevation 
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124 Water Street, Building 2 
 

 
 East Elevation 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 West Elevation 
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122 Water Street, Existing Auto Repair Building  
 

  
 South Elevation 
 
 

 
 South and West Elevation 
 
 
 

 
 North Elevation 
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Site Design 
 
 Attached are copies of the existing conditions plan and the proposed site plan for  
the new building.  

With the properties merged, the lot becomes a 0.69 acre tract. The existing 
driveway on Water Street will be closed, and access will be via Community Way. The 
new building will be located on the corner of the lot closest to Water Street and 
Community Way. 24 parking spaces will be located to the rear of the building. A large, 
landscaped courtyard area will be created to the east of the building next to the Water 
Street frontage. New 6’ high solid wood fencing will be constructed along the Water 
Street frontage to the east of the new building to provide screening. It will extend along 
the east side of the property and the north side where it will meet the existing fencing. 
The existing fencing along Community Way will be altered to replace the white vinyl 
fencing with the solid wood fencing. This will provide complete year-round screening of 
the shelter property and parking area from the public rights of way and from adjacent 
properties.  
 A waiver is requested from Section XV, Design Standards, A. Streetscape and 
Building Site, 2. Fences, Walls, Posts and Site Features, b) Design Standards, 2 to 
allow a 6’ high fence along the street frontages at this property where the HD regulations 
limit the height of fences along street frontages to no more than 4 feet. The purpose of the 
fencing at this site is to provide adequate screening from the public rights of way for the 
parking lot and the courtyard area at the Homeless Shelter. Historically, this site was 
surrounded by 6’ high chain link fencing for many years. The change to solid wood 
fencing is much more attractive and a much more effective screen of the parking and 
courtyard areas. 
 All utilities to the site will be underground. All site lighting will be full cutoff  
LED fixtures.  A cut sheet of the proposed pole lights is attached. This fixture matches  
the light fixtures at Cityside Housing directly across Community Way. The fixtures will  
be mounted on 12’ poles and will provide an average 1.04 footcandles with a uniformity  
ratio of 2.08.     
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 6 

 
Nearby Buildings 
 
 

 
 
   Cityside Housing, 92 Water Street 
 
Cityside Housing is a three story residential building with vinyl siding and asphalt roof 
shingles. It is directly across Community Way from the proposed Hundred Nights Shelter 
site. This building is located within the Historic District but has been designated a Non-
Contributing resource. 
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     113 Water Street 
 
 
 This is a 2 ½ story apartment building with white vinyl siding and a slate roof. 
This property is not located within the Historic District. It is directly across Water Street 
from the proposed Hundred Nights Shelter site. 
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     131 Water Street 
 
 This is a large two story commercial/industrial building consisting of painted 
brick and metal siding with a flat roof. It is not located within the Historic District. This 
building is directly across Water Street from the proposed Hundred Nights Shelter site.  
 

 
 
   131 Water Street 
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New Building Design 
 
The proposed new building for Hundred Nights Shelter is a three story 15,000sf building 
(5,000 sf per floor) designed with exterior elements that complement the existing 
adjacent buildings (particularly, the Cityside Housing building located across Community 
Way). Similar to Cityside, Hundred Nights Shelter will have a gable and hip roof, 
horizontal siding on most of the building, with some vertical siding to help break up the 
long elevations. We’re also proposing double-hung windows, vertical and horizontal 
building trim and different color siding at each horizontal floor level. 
 
The design team worked hard on creating a pleasant looking building for the 
neighborhood and also focused on creating a welcoming and safe interior courtyard and 
green space. This courtyard is located adjacent to the main entry and will have picnic 
tables, benches and plenty of landscaping for enjoying the outdoors. It will be enclosed 
on Water Street for privacy by a wooden fence. 
 
The east elevation is where the main entry and courtyard are located. The entry doors are 
framed with stone veneer at the lower level and vertical board and batten wood siding at 
the second and third levels that extends up to a gable roof pitch. The windows are six-
over-six lite double-hung windows that are aligned vertically at each floor level. The 
floor levels are separated horizontally by different colored clapboard siding and white 
horizontal trim. The lower two levels will have wood siding and wood window trim and 
the third level will have vinyl siding with vinyl window trim to help reduce construction 
costs. We’re proposing to install the vinyl siding up high so that it will not be noticeable 
from the street level. The roof is a hip roof in design and will have solar panels installed 
at some point in the future.  
 
The south elevation faces Water Street and the horizontal bands of different colored 
wood siding wraps the corner of the building. These colors continue from the east 
elevation and continue across the south elevation. The different colors are separated by 
white wood trim. And as previously mentioned, the lower two levels will have wood 
siding and wood window trim and the third level will be vinyl siding with vinyl window 
trim to help save on construction cost. A waiver is requested from Section XV, Design 
Standards, D. New Construction, 2. Construction of new buildings or structures,  b) 
Design Standards, paragraph 5 to allow the use of vinyl siding at the third level only. 
From ground level, the appearance of the vinyl siding and the vinyl clad windows will be 
similar to the appearance of the wood siding used on the lower two floors. The cost 
savings is substantial and is necessary for this important project.    
 
The north and west elevations are similar in design in that the horizontal bands of 
different colored wood siding wrap the corners of the building. Each elevation has a 
vertical area where board and batten siding is installed to help break-up the long walls. 
The west elevation faces Community Way and the north elevation faces the back parking 
area. The windows are all six-over-six lite double-hung windows and are aligned 
vertically at each floor level. 
 
The interior of building will include administrative offices, conference space, commercial 
kitchen, a resource center to seat approximately 65 people, donation collection and 
distribution space and accessible sleeping rooms on the first floor. The second floor will 
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 10 

have sleeping rooms for women and for families, along with a staff sleeping room and 
office. The third floor will have sleeping rooms for men, along with a staff sleeping room 
and office. In total the facility will support 48 beds. 
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1ST & 2ND FLOORS = CEDAR WOOD CLAPBOARD
AND VERTICAL BOARD AND BATTEN SIDING
3RD FLOOR = VINYL SIDING

CLAPBOARDS AT BUILDING
PERIMETER

VERTICAL SIDING AT MAIN ENTRY & NORTH &
WEST ELEVATIONS

ROOFING:                                                                     
ASPHALT SHINGLES

PROPOSED COLOR AT EXTERIOR

WINDOWS:                                       
FIBERGLASS CLAD WOOD WINDOWS

BUILDING TRIM:                                                          
WOOD TRIM AT WOOD SIDING, VINYL TRIM AT VINYL
SIDING

WOOD BOARDS AT
WOOD SIDING

SIX-OVER-SIX WINDOW
MULLIONS

FIBERGLASS CLAD WOOD WINDOWS

DOORS:                                              
FIBERGLASS DOORS

STONE VENEER:                               
STONE VENEER AT MAIN ENTRY

FENCING:                                          
WOOD  FENCING AT WATER STREET

PROPOSED COLOR AT EXTERIOR

PROPOSED COLOR

VINYL TRIM AT VINYL
SIDING

PROPOSED COLOR

FIBERGLASS DOORS

0
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Life happens here.™

CertainTeed products are designed to work together and complement  
each other in color and style to give your home a beautiful finished look.

MainStreet™

Siding
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4" Clapboard Lap Siding 
Woodgrain

4"

5" Clapboard Lap Siding 
Woodgrain

5"

3" Clapboard Lap Siding 
Brushed

3"

7 Styles. Great features.

5" CLAPBOARD

Rollover 
Nail Hem 

Authentic 
Textures

DuraLock®

Low 
Maintenance

3" CLAPBOARD

Partial Rollover Nail 
Hem technology 
stiffens siding for a 
straighter-on-the-
wall appearance. 
Designed and 
tested to withstand 
windload pressures 
up to 170 mph.

Natural cedar 
(woodgrain) or 
freshly painted 
(brushed)finishes.

This locking system 
snaps tight for a 
secure fit.

High quality vinyl 
does not absorb 
moisture or rot.

5

4" CLAPBOARD

*�Products adhere to ASTM 
D3679 standards for capable 
wind speed ratings based on 
standard wind load design 
pressure ratings. For most 
current ratings, please reference 
www.certainteed.com.

PROPOSED DESIGN
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MainStreet is better...

	*Deluxe Colors
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6-1/2" Beaded  
Brushed

4" Clapboard  
Woodgrain

5" Dutchlap  
Woodgrain

4" Dutchlap  
Woodgrain

8" Clapboard  
Woodgrain

 
3" Clapboard  

Brushed 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 •	 •	 	 	 	 •	 •	 •	 •	 •	 	 •	 	 •	 •
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7

...for color availability.

5" Clapboard  
Woodgrain

Siding:	 MainStreet  Double 5" Clapboard in granite gray. 

Trim: 	 Vinyl Carpentry® & Restoration Millwork®. 

PROPOSED
COLOR
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PROPOSED STONE VENEER:
BRISTOL BLACK ESTATE PANEL
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Shown in Max Def Driftwood

The Expert’s Choice
LANDMARK® PRO
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NOTE: Due to limitations of printing reproduction, CertainTeed can not guarantee the identical match 
of the actual product color to the graphic representations throughout this publication.

Max Def Colors
Look deeper. With Max Def, a new dimension is added to 
shingles with a richer mixture of surface granules. You get a 
brighter, more vibrant, more dramatic appearance and depth 
of color. And the natural beauty of your roof shines through.

LANDMARK® PRO COLOR PALETTE

Max Def Cobblestone GrayMax Def Colonial SlateMax Def Resawn Shake Max Def Georgetown Gray

Max Def Heather BlendMax Def DriftwoodMax Def Weathered Wood Max Def Pewterwood

Max Def Burnt SiennaMax Def Shenandoah Max Def Atlantic Blue Max Def Moiré Black

Max Def Charcoal Black

PROPOSED COLOR
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2021 Minor HDC Projects: January-June 

The list below includes requests that were approved administratively by staff on behalf of the HDC from 
January 1, 2021 to June 30, 2021. Since April 1st, a total of two requests have been approved 
administratively by staff (see #4 and #5, below). These requests either met the threshold for a minor 
project as outlined in Section III.C of the HDC Regulations, or they were proposed for a Non-contributing 
or Incompatible resource and it was determined that they did not warrant review and approval by the 
Historic District Commission (per Section III.D of the HDC Regulations). More information about each 
project is available on the 4th floor of City Hall. 

1. COA-2021-01 – 73 Court Street – Window Replacement: Replace an existing vinyl window along the
south façade of the building with a new double-hung vinyl window within the existing opening. The
new window will match the existing windows in terms of color, material, size, muntin type, and grid
pattern.

2. COA-2013-06, Modification #2 – 59-79 Emerald Street – Window Replacements: Replace four metal
windows with white vinyl windows within the existing window openings in the former Uptown Salon
tenant space. The new windows will match the existing windows located at the front of the tenant
space in terms of color and material.

3. COA-2011-13, Modification #8 – 34 Cypress Street – Monadnock Food Co-op Modifications: The
Applicant proposes minor modifications to the Monadnock Food Co-op building and site, including
the submittal of revised elevations to show the second entrance along the south façade (located to
the east of the existing main entrance), installation of a new Mitsubishi rooftop unit on the northwest
corner of the roof, increase the size of dumpster enclosure on the western portion of the site by 230
sf, and construction of an open steel frame canopy structure with a metal roof over the loading dock.

4. COA-2021-03 – 43 & 49 Saint James Street – Rooftop Solar Array: Install a 68.765 kW DC rooftop
solar array consisting of 164 solar panels on the upper and lower portions of the roof at a 15-degree
tilt with a maximum height of 20-in above the surface of the roof, a minimum setback of 4-ft from the
edge of the roof, and screened from pedestrian view by an existing 1-ft parapet.

5. COA-2021-04 – 40 Washington Street – Window Replacements: Replace ten windows on the second
story of the building along the east, north, and south facades with white vinyl windows that will match
the dimensions, shape, grid arrangements, and other design details of the existing windows. Install a
3-in PVC pipe on the north elevation facing Vernon Street that will be painted to match the color of
the underlying finish materials.
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